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1 INT. SCONE CHURCH

PASTOR
Please join us in the 'wrap it up 
psalm'.

ELIJAH
Is a sex is a sin, I don't know I 
don't know, but you should do it with 
someone you love. Unless you can't 
wait, you have a hot date, and then at 
least use some protection.

PASTOR
Wow that was very sex-positive Elijah! 
Now, I do know we're still reeling 
from the events at Teen Week

fx; audience boos

PASTOR
This is not an opportunity to scold 
the teens. Instead of scolding, we 
must be molding. Molding our teens for 
success

fx; one clap

PASTOR
So if anyone has any ideas for how we 
can help our teens succeed and be good 
humans in the eyes of whoever you 
think is in charge of our delicate 
moral compass, please leave a 
suggestion in the comment box.

MARCY
(hard whisper)

I always give suggestions...

JONATHAN
Yeah, we throw them out bitch

2 INTRO MUSIC

3 REC ROOM S.C.O.N.E. 9 AM

PASTOR
I feel like we should do something for 
our teenagers. i feel like they need 
more direction in life and career.
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ELIJAH
Yeah especially after that whole 
*sings* orgy incident during teen 
week.

PASTOR
Oh please don't mention 
their...transgression again.

ELIJAH
Wait a minute, I thought you seemed 
okay about the teens getting 
into...relations.

PASTOR
Well to be fair I was jetlagged and 
high off poetry, literally it was an 
Ariel Silk's poetry slam Elijah.

ELIJAH
I don't get what that has to--

PASTOR
I mean no judgement about sex but we 
are going to dance around the topic 
with subtlety and silence. But mostly 
silence.

ELIJAH
*sings* Thanks allah, lord, god, 
eternal beings, the sacred texts, 
masters of all things holy and unholy. 
*stops singing*

fx; deep breath

ELIJAH
That was lot to sing about...you know 
I can't talk about things like...s-e-x 
unless I sing about it...I'm not good 
with adult topics.

fx: Liv and Jonathan walk in. interrupting.

JONATHON
What adult topics?

ELIJAH
*sings* Nothing!
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LIV
(Sarcastically)

Subtle, now I'm convinced there wasn't 
a secret discussion going on...

PASTOR
We are just talking about how we want 
to do something for our teenage 
parishioners.

LIV
Oh because of the orgy thing.

PASTOR
Yes...because of that. anyway, any 
ideas? We want to do something to get 
their minds out of the gutter and into 
the sky or the underworld or mystical 
lands that they perceive as almighty. 
No judgement.

LIV
Right, well good luck with that. im 
off to spend my break looking for 
potential new jobs.

fx; gasp

LIV
Did I just say that out loud?

PASTOR
Liv! That's it! We'll have a career 
fair! We can have members of our 
congregation come in with booths 
detailing their places of employment. 
We can have professionals teach our 
young minds to look for new jobs?!

ELIJAH
It can be a great way to get our teens 
thinking about the future. What's the 
next stepping stone for them?

LIV
Yeah just like how this job is my 
personal stepping stone.

JONATHON
Snap girl, break em down.
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PASTOR
Jonathan, can you start contacting 
places of business who will come to 
the career fair?

JONATHAN
Wow, it's a bit early in the morning 
for me to do work, don't you think?

PASTOR
It's noon.

LIV
Okay, I'll go ahead and start 
contacting businesses. Both about the 
career fair and to see who is hiring.

ELIJAH
(sings)

Baby please don't leave this job...

FX: footsteps as Liv and Jonathon exit the room.

PASTOR
Elijah, we cant lose LIV to another 
job. We need her...and frankly I hate 
the interview process.

ELIJAH
Right? Like who has time to fact check 
resumes and references? What do I look 
like? A co-owner of a legitimate 
business?

PASTOR
We have to show Liv that she's meant 
to be here, with us and SCONE.

ELIJAH
But how?

PASTOR
Hmm. Liv has said that she's an 
atheist right? Well thats a load of 
hooey. No judgement. It's just not 
possible to believe in        . like                        nothing       
nothing nothing. No judgement!

ELIJAH
*sings* nothing *riffs/raps* nothing 
nothing nothing. not something
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nothing.

PASTOR
(snaps to get his attention)

Elijah, focus!

ELIJAH
What if we try to convert Liv? Or 
otherwise juxtapose various religions 
in her general vicinity?

PASTOR
That could work! We support every 
major religion as well as some not so 
major religions as well as 
nonreligious beliefs here at SCONE. we 
can present her with materials 
pertaining to things until something 
catches her eye.

ELIJAH
What do you want to start with? i 
think I have the unabridged teachings 
of the religions of Eastern Asia in my 
car.

PASTOR
Thats perfect we'll start there. Maybe 
she'll relate to the religions of 
Eastern Asia? I'll line up some other 
options in case that one flops. but 
who doesn't love the unabridged 
teachings of eastern asia?

ELIJAH
I know I love them!

FX: jingle to change scenes

4 NEXT DAY: SCONE MAIN OFFICE 9 AM

FX: office noises, printer, stapler, babble, jingle

PASTOR
LIV! Just the person I wanted to see. 
would you...

LIV
Please Pastor not before I've had any 
coffee.
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JONATHON
GOOD MORNING PARTY PEOPLE!

LIV
Jonathon shut up your whole face.

JONATHON
Ive brought coffee for you, you 
ungrateful cow.

ELIJAH
Jonathon watch your language.

JONATHON
Elijah, a cow is a sacred animal in 
Hindu . That is so rude that you 
aren't even recognizing one of the 
relics/mascots of our Mindia India 
club where we simultaneously and 
flawlessly, i might add, worship the 
hindu gods and mindy kaling as our 
leader.

ELIJAH
(sings)

I had no idea we had such a club. and 
now i feel like such a flub.

PASTOR
Not your best work elijah.

LIV
(whispers to jonathon only)

We do not have a mindia india club.

JONATHON
(whispers)

I know, im gonna have to start it now. 
ill give you this coffee if you say 
youll join...

LIV
(whispering)

Boy you know Mindy Kaling is already 
my leader, give me that coffee.

PASTOR
(whispers to elijah)

Do you think she saw the book of the 
unabridged teachings of the religions 
of eastern asia?
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ELIJAH
(mumbling to himself)

I can't believe i didn't know about 
the mindia india club i am so 
insensitive. i should be banned from 
this community.

PASTOR
(snaps)

Elijah! Listen up, do you think Liv 
saw         ?!    the book  

ELIJAH
(whispering)

Ooooh, im not sure. i was reconciling 
myself after failing to give proper 
due respect to cows. Let's spy on Liv 
and see what's up...oh no the demons 
are back!

FX: Footsteps

CAROL ANN
There's a lot of whispering going on 
in here!

LIV/ELIJAH/JONATHAN/PASTOR
Carol Ann, get back to work!

LIV
By the way, who put the unabridged 
teachings of the religions of eastern 
Asia on my desk?

PASTOR
Well that's strange! I'm not sure. Why 
dont you take a look and see if the 
religions of eastern asia are 
interesting or life-changing?

LIV
Nah, I already took a course on east 
asian politics in college and while 
there were no religious wars to speak 
of it impressed me that religion and 
the state are so separate. But...I 
could use this thick text to level my 
desk. The Encyclopedia Britannica i 
was using keeps sliding out of place.

fx; phone call rings
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LIV
Yes, this is SCONE...no, we can't make 
a wedding cake for your wedding...your 
wedding is in five days? Who waits 
that long to get a wedding cake?

PASTOR
(to elijah)

Ohkay so eastern asian religions 
didn't do the trick. But at least we 
didn't waist our time showing her the 
religions one by one...Liv has more 
education than i thought.

ELIJAH
Yeah i didn't know she had studied 
east asian politics.

PASTOR
Well I think she has a bachelor's 
degree?

ELIJAH
Does she?

PASTOR
Um...

fx; crickets

ELIJAH
Well maybe Liv is too over-qualified 
for this position...

PASTOR
DON'T LET HER HEAR YOU SAYING THAT! WE 
NEED HER TO STAY REMEMBER? WE NEED 
OVERQUALIFIED. WE WERE ROBBED 50 
THOUSAND DOLLARS REMEMBER?!

ELIJAH
(sings)

I do remember Pastor! Sharon stole my 
grandmother's golden stapler, 
remember? This is personal to me.

PASTOR
Ok, we'll table this project for now 
because we need to work on the career 
fair for the teens.
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ELIJAH
Right, tabling. I'll call a meeting 
with Jonathon, Liv and Carol Ann for 
brainstorming.

PASTOR
why carol ann?

ELIJAH
Well we need someone to go and get 
snacks during the meeting.

PASTOR
Good thinking.

5 MASS 11 AM

ELIJAH
(sings)

we gather under one roof to speak the 
truth of the proof in our earrrrrth. 
that one or many holy or unholy beings 
watches over our feelings to push us 
toward or untoward that path of 
seeing! aaaaaaAaaAAaaAAAAAmeeeeen. 
AAAAAAaaaAAaAAwomen.

PASTOR
Thank you elijah, a song as clear as 
the waters of lake erie. (fx: foghorn) 
Now before we say our goodbyes and our 
see ya laters we have some upcoming 
news that we want to reach out to our 
community for help and support. We are 
having a Career Day, or otherwise 
known as a Job Fair for our teens to 
help them find meaningful futures.

GARFIELD
(stage whispers)

is this because of the orgy thing?

PASTOR
If you have a business you own, run, 
work at or otherwise want to support 
you can see our secretary Liv to get 
involved.

LIV
Sup



                                                         10. 

Created using Celtx                                          

fx: bustling of people leaving the church

PASTOR
(to liv)

What do you think career day is about?

LIV
Keeping the teens from having rampant 
sex?

PASTOR
Yes, the career fair will be a way to 
create more opportunities for no 
judgement. We should have all facets 
of professionalism within our fair.

LIV
Ok. Like what?

PASTOR
Send out some bulletins on our event 
and see who bites. I want everyone in 
our community to be involved. So that 
means no one is turned away.

LIV
Ok. I'll see what i can do.

6 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - MORNING

JONATHON
Good morning Career Fair volunteers.

CAROL ANN
I'm the only one here...and there are 
a lot of tables that need to be moved.

JONATHON
Well i sure as hell aint gonna do it.

CAROL ANN
Guess I'll have to muscle through it. 
It keeps me young.

JONATHON
Carol Ann the last time "you" and 
"muscle" were used in the same 
sentence was when you went to the free 
seniors seafood buffet.
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CAROL ANN
I do enjoy a nice buttered muscle!

LIV
(to Jonathon)

Jonathan, you know Carol Ann can't 
move all these tables, why don't you 
help her.

JONATHON
You see I would but this double shot 
mocha mai tai machiatto won't drink 
itself! Also, these hands were made 
for supervising manual labor.

LIV
That's not what your latest boy toy 
told me about your hands...

JONATHON
(snorts his coffee)

Woman i almost choked.

LIV
He told me you like that too.

JONATHON
Oh my god. You're gonna make me spill 
my coffee.

LIV
Speaking of spilling something I have 
some tea.

JONATHON
SPIIIIIIIIIIILL

LIV
Well pastor told me to "post some 
bulletins" to get businesses in our 
job fair. I took those bulletins and 
slathered them all over social media 
to blast the event.

JONATHON
Blah blah this is not tea. This is so 
very far from xoxo hot gossip, girl.

LIV
I was getting to that. So rude. In 
addition to the conventional medias i
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also went into the dark web.

JONATHON
You. Did. What? How do you even know 
what to do in the dark web?

LIV
im a bit of a techy. but i havent 
finished. pastor told me not to turn 
anyone away. So we have an                                     eclectic 
           of careers here today to collection                          
put it loosely.

JONATHON
Ohemgee. Does Pastor Jamie know about 
this?

LIV
Sort of. I gave her the finalized list 
of attendees today. I haven't seen the 
Pastor since.

JONATHON
But you know who i've just seen... is 
the fire department. I have to go get 
me some man candy with a high pressure 
hose if you catch my Tokyo drift.

fx; walking

JONATHON
Heeeeelllo gentlemen my name is 
jonathon and i am looking for your 
newest probationary fireman, aka the 
probie.

PROBIE
That would be me. Can i assist you 
with something.

JONATHON
Oh yes baby, probie isnt it? I was 
hoping we could do a little probing 
together.

PROBIE
Pardon? I don't...

JONATHON
Oh but i do. Do you guys have a 
Firemen calendar or is it just 12
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months of you?

PROBIE
I should probably get back to my 
company.

JONATHON
Hate to see you go but love to watch 
you leave.

fx: finishing a drink sipping sounds, followed by a thud

JONATHAN
Carol Ann stop dropping the tables!

CAROL ANN
Sorry, I was trying to carry five at a 
time...

7 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - LATER

fx; jingle

PASTOR
Liv, good blessed morning. I'm looking 
over the list of the attendees 
today...and do we really have the 5th 
street gang as one of the businesses?

fx; two gun shots every time someone says 5th street gang

LIV
Yep. They're recruiting members.

PASTOR
And we're also expecting our very own 
Juniper Cloud and her boss S.M. Dickey 
from Poles and Hoes?

fx; juniper cloud

LIV
Right again pastor. Juniper Cloud will 
talk about her experience as a pole 
dancer and she might actually put on a 
show. S.M. Dickey will talk about 
being a local business owner.

PASTOR
And let me make sure I get this one 
right. For our career fair, you
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invited the police and fire 
departments?

LIV
Yes those ones i thought were pretty 
standard.

PASTOR
Oh sorry, I just don't have my reading 
glasses so I wanted to confirm those 
were all scheduled for today. Liv, I'm 
so impressed with who you've invited! 
What a wide and wonderful professional 
community that we have here today. No 
judgement!

LIV
(mostly to herself)

Yes, all of this is appropriate for a 
career fair.

PASTOR
Oh and liv i have this for you since 
you did such a great job.

LIV
You're giving me a star of David? I'm 
not jewish.

PASTOR
That may be so but isn't it gorgeous? 
doesnt it inspire you to find out some 
of its history? Perhaps learn about 
Judaism and maybe even fancy using 
Judaism as part of your origins?

LIV
The star of david was originally used 
in the occult to summon spirits.

PASTOR
Well, maybe you can use it to summon 
some good spirit for all of us. Isn't 
that right Carol Ann?

fx; table slam.

CAROL ANN
Abso...lutely!
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8 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

PASTOR
Welcome everyone to our SCONE Career 
Day! Now teens---

PAGAN GINGER
I hate when she calls us teens

PASTOR
Let's take a quick tour of the fair 
before I let you go and explore on 
your own. We have plenty of job 
variety here today most of which are 
our own parishioners. Seamstressing 
with Mabel, Tom's Deli, Mystic Mama's 
Wine and Shine Emporium...

PAGAN GINGER
Wine and Shine Emporium?

PASTOR
Yes! Mystic Mama provides the wine we 
use in our services. And well I'm not 
sure what shine stands for maybe she 
also sells cleaning supplies?

MYSTIC MAMA
Well, I actually--

PASTOR
(tour guide esque)

Let's keep going. We have plenty of 
what one would consider                                      conventional 
     such as the police department, jobs                                
the fire department and postal 
workers. But with our mission 
statement of "no judgement" in mind, 
we also have jobs that are not what 
one would consider "            "                    conventional 

CHET
Oh boy this ought to be interesting...

PASTOR
for example, over here we have Juniper 
Cloud and S.M. Dicky representing a 
night club known as Poles and Hoes. 
S.M. Dicky is the proprietor of the 
establishment, his primary duties 
consist of organizing the dancers,
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facilitating their performances and 
their protection. Juniper Cloud here 
is one of his dancers and she reports 
directly to S.M. Dicky.

GINGER
(*whispers to another girl*)

Is the pastor introducing us to a pimp 
and a stripper?

HONEY
I think so...

AXLE
I have a ton of questions for S.M. 
Dicky.

PASTOR
Perfect, Dicky will be out here for 
all to see. If you have any tough hard 
questions that could be answered by 
good ol' Dicky, please come back to 
this booth so you can get straightened 
out.

fx: giggles awkward coughs

SAMANTHA
Juniper Cloud, I'm known to be a slut. 
Would this be a good job for me?

JUNIPER CLOUD
Great question. Fun fact, just because 
you dance on a pole doesn't mean 
you're automatically a slut!

TEENS
ooooh wow.

PASTOR
See, aren't we learning things teens?

PASTOR
Over here we have a Mr. Davidson, now 
Mr. Davidson is the owner of a lumber 
manufacturing business. Most of their 
business comes directly from the 
Amazon rainforests.

HONEY
Are you saying this man is cutting
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down rainforests and destroying the 
ecosystem?

PASTOR
Yup! Now that may not be something 
that we see as              or even                conventional         
        for our planet. But remember healthy                              
we are keeping "no judgement" in mind 
at this career fair. After all, we're 
here to look at jobs. All jobs because 
no judgment. So i'm going to cut you 
loose to explore on your own. Find a 
path, allow your spirit animal to 
guide you to a fulfilling career.

fx: jumbled dialogue footsteps of dispersal

PASTOR
(to no one in particular)

And now we watch our teens find 
meaning in their mundane lives...

CAROL ANN
Pastor, are you talking to me?

PASTOR
Oh I'm sorry Carol Ann, I wasn't. But 
now that you're here, can you start 
slicing up the career fair cake?

9 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

CHET
Who should we go see?

AXLE
I dont know man i dont even want to be 
here.

CHET
I vote we dip out.

AXLE
Sounds good to me man. I'd kill for a 
beer.

GANG MEMBER
(perky like hes selling something)

Did i hear one of you boys say you'd 
kill for something?
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AXLE
Uh...yeah. It was a figure of speech.

GANG MEMBER
What if it wasnt? How about you let me 
introduce you to the 5th street gang.

fx; two gun shots

CHET
Well what do we get out of it?

GANG MEMBER
Money...I mean come on kids, it's a 
job fair right? You want a cool job I 
bet.

AXLE
True. Actually, Chet maybe if we get a 
job with the 5th Street Gang then that 
will prove how responsible we are.

fx; two gun shots

CHET
Dude you're right. So what's the 5th 
Street Gang? Like a club or something?

fx; two gun shots

GANG MEMBER
Oh trust me, I've been known to club 
some guys...

10 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

MYSTIC MAMA
Elijah, how are you doing child?

ELIJAH
I'm doing well, just helping out with 
everything.

MYSTIC MAMA
I can't seem to find anybody who wants 
to talk with-a Mystic a-Mama. Perhaps 
Mystic Mama's sangria of love is too 
spicy and bitter...

ELIJAH
Oh I'm sure there's a student around
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here that would be perfect...oh wait, 
Honey!

HONEY
Hell-ooo?

ELIJAH
Honey, you're a spiritual person 
right? Like you love candles and 
homemade liquor, right?

HONEY
I do enjoy candles. And since you're 
an adult and I'm 17, I won't confess 
about the liquor part.

MYSTIC MAMA
Oooh child do I have the career for 
you.

HONEY
What do you mean?

MYSTIC MAMA
Sweet dumplin, have you ever wanted to 
make a sweet dumplin and a wine or 
moonshine to match?

HONEY
I mean, I've never thought about my 
life destiny. But that sounds like a 
fun option.

MYSTIC MAMA
You said you like candles too...Mystic 
Mama makes candles dat will shine de 
light of God into ya.

HONEY
Really? I didn't expect anyone at the 
job fair to get me. After all I have 
three feather tattoos and I collect 
dreamcatchers. I'm kind of unique. I 
take my tea green with no sweetener.

MYSTIC MAMA
Child come over here and chat with 
Mystic Mama about what she does at 
wine and shine. I think you might fit 
in with da company.
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11 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

SAMANTHA
...so yes, I'm a virgin and I've never 
had sex but like, I just know I'm a 
slut.

JUNIPER CLOUD
Really? But like...you don't do slutty 
things.

SAMANTHA
I can just feel the slut in me.

JUNIPER CLOUD
Well as someone who has felt a lot of 
things in me, I've never felt 
something in me that wasn't actually 
in there. I mean sometimes it got 
stuck or lost but...

SAMANTHA
What can I do to be a slut?

JUNIPER CLOUD
Oh sweetie slice of pie, that's not 
how it works. Being a slut is natural. 
It's like how birds just fly or rich 
men just have money.

SAMANTHA
But--

JUNIPER CLOUD
I'm sorry sweetie, I have to go put on 
a show...

JUNIPER CLOUD
(in a microphone)

We'll be having a live demonstration 
at the Poles and Hoes booth in 2 
minutes. Come and see the show, boys 
and girls all welcome.

fx: dance club beats begin, wooping and cheering.

12 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

TIM
At my deli we have meat and cheeses to 
make decadent deli-lites. (laughs like
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a nerdy heehaw)

BRIAN
I guess you could say that you're a 
total HUNK of cheese.

TIM
(serious voice)

Did you just try stealing word puns 
from me?

BRIAN
Oh...I thought like...we were going to 
do that together, like it was how we 
were going to bond.

TIM
I need you to act like eggs and 
scramble out of here right now.

fx; Brian walks away

TIM
It's okay Tim, he wants to be 
you...but I don't think he has the 
pork chops for it!

MR. DAVIDSON
...timber is still quite the important 
industry. Are you looking to join the 
company Miss...?

PAGAN GINGER
Ginger. Call me Ginger. I just have a 
question, and it's about how you sleep 
at night?

MR. DAVIDSON
Well normally I take one melatonin 
gummy...

PAGAN GINGER
I didn't mean how you sleep I meant 
more like, since you're a disgusting 
timber lobbyist.

MR. DAVIDSON
Maybe this career fair is too adult 
for a young woman like you.
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PAGAN GINGER
I'm actually mentally forty-eight 
years old.

MR. DAVIDSON
And are you mentally on crack as well?

PAGAN GINGER
Mother Nature doesn't like what you do 
to her.

MR. DAVIDSON
And I'm sure your mother doesn't like 
what you've become either...

13 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

MABEL
So this is how I sew...

fx; yawning from people nearby

MATILDA
So do you do like cool designs?

MABEL
I do, sometimes I mix two colors 
together into one sweater.

MATILDA
I meant like, funky patterns or maybe 
like words, funny phrasings?

MABEL
Oh no, God would smite me for that.

MATILDA
You know what, I think Carol Ann put 
out the Sheet Cake...

14 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

S.M. DICKY
It's tough out here for a pimp-- I 
mean local business owner. Sometimes 
your hoes...I mean, employees want to 
yell at you about workplace 
conditions. I mean I only charge them 
ten bucks a week for bathroom 
privileges. I could be a lot worse?
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JUNIPER CLOUD
Dicky, I need you to start the engine 
and stick your thumb on the phone.

S.M. DICKY
On it!

fx; very loud trap music blasts over the system with 'Juniper 
Cloud' being said over the track.

S.M. DICKY
(in the microphone)

Ladies and Gentlemen, we have Juniper 
Cloud on the pole right now. She's 
about to use her third eye to open you 
up to her dancing skills. Juniper is 
sometimes referred to as Fergie's body 
double...

fx; music lessens

OFFICER
Police and fire is no game son. its 
all about protecting the public 
welfare. you have to be willing to put 
your life on the line every day for 
the community...

fx: patriotic fanfare in the distant background from juniper 
cloud show, cheers and whoops

Let me show you what I mean about 
putting your life on the line...

OFFICER
(shouts)

TURN DOWN THAT RUCKUS! IM TRYING TO 
INSPIRE THE YOUTH OF AMERICA OVER 
HERE.

JUNIPER CLOUD
so are we officer. inspire and 
perspire. woo!

fx: more whoops and cheers.

JONATHAN
Jesus Christ I haven't seen this much 
pole action since last weekend...
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PROBIE
Same.

JONATHAN
Oh are you a pole dancer too Probie?

PROBIE
No, we have poles at the fire station.

JONATHAN
And you didn't invite me over?

S.M. DICKY
Ladies and gentlemen give it up for 
Juniper Cloud!

JUNIPER CLOUD
What a show!

S.M. DICKY
Here's a used towel I found in the 
back of the church hall.

ELIJAH
How are we doing? Do you need some 
water Juniper?

JUNIPER CLOUD
If it isn't my favorite gorgeous hunk 
of man!

ELIJAH
(sings)

there is no way she could be talking 
to me that simply could not be.

JUNIPER CLOUD
Hello tall, dark, with a double 
espresso shot of handsome. Ever since 
you helped me get into the City 
Symphonic Choir at Pomerance Hall I 
can't help but think you're kinda 
cute. Did you know that sometimes I 
get called a lookalike of 'that one 
sexy chick in Law and Order SVU?' By 
chance did you enjoy my show?

ELIJAH
(sings)

youre very talented miss cloud but now 
i have to escape into the crowd.
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JUNIPER CLOUD
Oh I'll find you, you beast.

fx; jingle

15 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

LIV
Marcy what is this?

MARCY
My booth, of course.

LIV
You didnt register to be in the fair. 
I actually remember you telling me 
that a career fair was a torrid idea.

MARCY
Be that as it may my band Marcy 
Playground is looking for backups 
singers and various instrumentals. I 
had Carol Ann set up a table for me. 
She didn't really have anything to do 
anyway...I'm here to show the teens 
that being in a band is a viable 
career if you are talented, ambitious 
and talented.

LIV
You said talented twice.

MARCY
That's because it's twice as important 
and I'm already twice as talented as 
any average person which means you at 
least have to be as good as me to make 
it.

LIV
Marcy Playground was a one hit wonder 
and that hit isn't even that huge. 
Besides where's the rest of the band 
anyway?

MARCY
Off at other career fairs, of course. 
Milling out the supreme from the 
regular.
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LIV
You're describing kids like they're 
digorno pizzas.

MARCY
Just bring me some teens so i can 
impress upon them this career path.

LIV
That sounds like something a kid 
snatcher would say?

MARCY
Well to quote Jonathan, I'm going to 
snatch some hair...

JONATHAN
It's snatch some wigs...and Marcy, 
never impersonate me again

16 REC HALL DAY OF CAREER FAIR - EVEN LATER

GANG MEMBER
Now listen, if you want to be a member 
of the 5th Street Gang, you're going 
to have to prove yourselves. How about 
we give you a little gang initiation?

fx; gulps; two gun shots

GANG MEMBER
Oh don't look so worried just 
something simple and fun to see what 
you guys are made of. No weapons at 
all.

AXLE
Ok...what did you have in mind.

GANG MEMBER
Why don't you go over to the cops 
table and steal a baton. They've got a 
couple batons on the table to present 
for the kids. Just go over there, grab 
one, and bring it back.

AXLE
Doesn't seem too hard.

GANG MEMBER
Not at all. Impress us.
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fx: sneaker noises

OFFICER
...and that was the time i busted the 
5th street gang's gun operation.

fx; two gun shots

OFFICER
It was quite a sight. (distracted) 
Hey. HEY! just what do you boys think 
youre doing!

AXLE
shit. run.

OFFICER
you get back here!

GANG MEMBER
Hello Officer.

OFFICER
The 5th street gang

fx; two gun shots

OFFICER
I should have know you lot were behind 
this. getting under kids skin and 
steering them in the wrong direction. 
shameful. You're all under arrest for 
the corruption of minors and 
outstanding warrants.

fx: tussling sounds, incoherent shouts, general mayhem

PASTOR
Officer, please there's no judgement 
here.

OFFICER
With all due respect pastor it is my 
job, nay,        to apprehend           career              
criminals like these and uphold the 
letter of the law. There will be 
justice.

fx; peaceful music picks up
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PASTOR
But officer this exhibition is for the 
teens. Shouldn't we be trying to 
enlighten them in the many different 
ways of the world? No judgement upon 
our fellow man's choices in life. 
Whether it be toward light or 
darkness, be guided by selflessness or 
selfishness, for want of money or of 
fulfillment. Is it not each person's 
choice in life to decide the path they 
choose and to keep making choices to 
maintain their direction be is good 
bad or average? Are we not mere 
vessels with which to aid in the 
direction? Only ships that pass in the 
night allowing each others currents to 
flow gently past..

JONATHON
Wrap it up Jameson you're losing the 
crowd.

PASTOR
Oh, quite right. Please officer let 
these young men go so that they may 
choose their own path in life whatever 
direction it may be.

OFFICER
No.

fx; record scratch

OFFICER
They're going downtown. Cuff em.

fx: loud overlapping voices, confusion. loud whistle to get 
everyones attention.

LIV
Alright i think weve had enough fun 
today. We're going to start winding 
down now. If you are not about to be 
arrested please pack up your booths 
and be on your way. See Carol Ann if 
you need a valet and for table pick 
up.

LIV
Officers only two of these men have
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outstanding warrants and theyre for 
parking tickets. I'm sure they will 
willingly go to the station and handle 
that with you directly.

OFFICER
And you know that how?

LIV
Fairly unimportant, just know i did my 
research.

GANG MEMBER 2
We aint going no where. I aint paying 
for shi..

LIV
Now boys don't make me tell you twice 
before i have these nice officers here 
arrest you for disrubing the peace. 
Just get out and handle your current 
warrants.

GANG MEMBER
shes got balls.

GANG MEMBER 2
but i dont have no cash for parking 
tickets man.

LIV
Chet and Axle you two are going with 
elijah to work out a suitable 
punishment for your complete idiocy.

PASTOR
(coughs)

Ahem

LIV
(sarcastically)

No judgement to your idiocy.

CHET
Uh, not an Elijah punishment. He's 
going to make us sing or make us co-
produce his next solo Christian music 
album.

AXLE
Yeah, maybe we should just get
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arrested?

CHET
But then we won't be able to see 
Juniper Cloud tonight. She gave us a 
free drink coupon, remember?

JONATHAN
Listen, Probie. You're a hot hunk of a 
fireman. But it's not going to work 
out between us. I'm one fire you could 
never put out. Even if you tried all 
sorts of liquids, I'll always burn 
bright and beautiful.

PROBIE
Yeah, this was never going to 
happen...

JONATHAN
I know, I got your hopes up. I'm 
sorry, that's my fault.

CAROL ANN
I've finally cut up the sheet cake, 
oh...everyone left.

PASTOR
Liv you handled that beautifully. You 
really took charge, you're a natural.

ELIJAH
(sings)

All natural

JONATHON
(sings)

Who run the world...girls damn girl 
you just got upgraded from queen to 
goddesssssss.

PASTOR
You know this really makes me think of 
Moses who parted the red sea when 
taking his people to the promised 
land. The chaos and the fear was 
rampant and then there was a leader. 
Maybe you'd like to read more of his 
teachings.
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LIV
What is with you guys pushing 
religious ideologies on me today?

PASTOR
I give up! My subtlety has all been a 
ruse.

JONATHON AND LIV
Subtlety?

PASTOR
Elijah and I were worried that you 
were going to find a new job and hoped 
that our inspirational faith would rub 
off on you.

LIV
Just don't rub off on me in general.

JONATHAN
Speaking of assaulting people, Elijah 
looks like he may need some help. I 
think juniper cloud is trying to make 
him pack her bags if you smell what 
i'm stepping in.

LIV
ew.

FX: in the distance.

ELIJAH
Unhand me! Pastor Jamie, I'm being 
kidnapped by this woman of the night!

JUNIPER CLOUD
I'll have my hands where ever i please 
hot stuff.

ELIJAH
(sings, fades out)

I am so unsure. i feel so insecure. i 
dont want to be demure. i just want 
leeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeave this 
interior.

PASTOR
you know what, this day couldnt have 
gone better. carol ann i will have two 
pieces of cake.
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CAROL ANN
well theres 40 pieces left so help 
yourself.

PASTOR
Uh...You're not going to just hand me 
a piece? Carol Ann that's not good 
waitressing.


